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UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT 
EASTERN DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA 

  
Honorable Fredrick E. Clement 
Fresno Federal Courthouse 

510 19th Street, Second Floor 
Bakersfield, California 

 
 

 
PRE-HEARING DISPOSITIONS  
 
DAY:  THURSDAY 
DATE: MARCH 5, 2020 
CALENDAR: 9:45 A.M. CHAPTER 7 CASES 
 

Each matter on this calendar will have one of three possible 
designations:  No Ruling, Tentative Ruling, or Final Ruling.  These 
instructions apply to those designations. 

No Ruling:  All parties will need to appear at the hearing unless 
otherwise ordered. 

Tentative Ruling: If a matter has been designated as a tentative 
ruling it will be called. The court may continue the hearing on the 
matter, set a briefing schedule or enter other orders appropriate 
for efficient and proper resolution of the matter.  The original 
moving or objecting party shall give notice of the continued hearing 
date and the deadlines. The minutes of the hearing will be the 
court’s findings and conclusions.  

Final Ruling: Unless otherwise ordered, there will be no hearing on 
these matters.  The final disposition of the matter is set forth in 
the ruling and it will appear in the minutes.  The final ruling may 
or may not finally adjudicate the matter.  If it is finally 
adjudicated, the minutes constitute the court’s findings and 
conclusions.     

Orders: Unless the court specifies in the tentative or final ruling 
that it will issue an order, the prevailing party shall lodge an 
order within 14 days of the final hearing on the matter. 
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1. 19-13503-A-7   IN RE: GAILMARY HARPER 
   JHW-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   1-3-2020  [48] 
 
   SANTANDER CONSUMER USA INC./MV 
   JENNIFER WANG/ATTY. FOR MV. 
   DISCHARGED 2/19/20  RESPONSIVE PLEADING 
 
No Ruling 
 
 
 
2. 19-13006-A-7   IN RE: FERNANDO/CARMEN PORTILLO 
   TGF-1 
 
   CONTINUED MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF JOHN GSCHWEND 
   10-14-2019  [14] 
 
   FERNANDO PORTILLO/MV 
   VINCENT GORSKI/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
 
No Ruling 
 
 
 
3. 19-14310-A-7   IN RE: TRACY FLAHERTY 
   RSW-3 
 
   MOTION TO COMPEL ABANDONMENT 
   2-20-2020  [56] 
 
   TRACY FLAHERTY/MV 
   ROBERT WILLIAMS/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Compel Abandonment of Property of the Estate 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Real Property Description: 10308 Sharktooth Peak Drive, Bakersfield, 
CA 93311 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
Property of the estate may be abandoned under § 554 of the 
Bankruptcy Code if property of the estate is “burdensome to the 
estate or of inconsequential value and benefit to the estate.”  See 
11 U.S.C. § 554(a)–(b).  Upon request of a party in interest, the 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=19-13503
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=632733&rpt=Docket&dcn=JHW-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=632733&rpt=SecDocket&docno=48
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=19-13006
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=631424&rpt=Docket&dcn=TGF-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=631424&rpt=SecDocket&docno=14
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=19-14310
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=634987&rpt=Docket&dcn=RSW-3
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=634987&rpt=SecDocket&docno=56
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court may issue an order that the trustee abandon property of the 
estate if the statutory standards for abandonment are fulfilled. 
 
The real property described above is either burdensome to the estate 
or of inconsequential value to the estate.  An order compelling 
abandonment is warranted.   
 
 
 
4. 20-10013-A-7   IN RE: ANDREA EYRE 
   EAT-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   1-17-2020  [11] 
 
   NATIONSTAR MORTGAGE LLC/MV 
   ROBERT WILLIAMS/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
   CASSANDRA RICHEY/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 1232 S. McCall Street, Ridgecrest, CA 93555 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Subsection (d)(1) of § 362 of Title 11 provides for relief from stay 
for “cause, including the lack of adequate protection of an interest 
in property of such party.”  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(1).  Adequate 
protection may consist of a lump sum cash payment or periodic cash 
payments to the entity entitled to adequate protection “to the 
extent that the stay . . . results in a decrease in the value of 
such entity’s interest in property.”  11 U.S.C. § 361(1).   
 
The debtor has missed 19 pre-petition payments totaling $19,410.77 
due on the debt secured by the moving party’s lien.  This 
constitutes cause for stay relief.   
 
The court does not address grounds for relief under § 362(d)(2) as 
relief is warranted under § 362(d)(1).  The motion will be granted, 
and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=20-10013
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=638091&rpt=Docket&dcn=EAT-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=638091&rpt=SecDocket&docno=11
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CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Nationstar Mortgage LLC’s motion for relief from the automatic stay 
has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 1232 S. McCall Street, Ridgecrest, CA 93555, as to 
all parties in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with 
standing may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to 
applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
5. 17-11918-A-7   IN RE: GARZA CONTRACTING, INC. 
   JMV-1 
 
   MOTION FOR ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES 
   2-6-2020  [183] 
 
   JEFFREY VETTER/MV 
   T. BELDEN/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
   PHILLIP GILLET/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Allow Administrative Expense [Estate Taxes] 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted in part, denied in part 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
  

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=17-11918
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=599397&rpt=Docket&dcn=JMV-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=599397&rpt=SecDocket&docno=183
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ALLOWANCE OF ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSE 
 
“Subject to limited exceptions, a trustee must pay the taxes of the 
estate on or before the date they come due, 28 U.S.C. § 960(b), even 
if no request for administrative expenses is filed by the tax 
authorities, 11 U.S.C. § 503(b)(1)(D), and the trustee must insure 
that ‘notice and a hearing’ have been provided before doing so, see 
id. § 503(b)(1)(B). The hearing requirement insures that interested 
parties . . . have an opportunity to contest the amount of tax paid 
before the estate’s funds are diminished, perhaps irretrievably.”  
In re Cloobeck, 788 F.3d 1243, 1246 (9th Cir. 2015).  It is error to 
approve a trustee’s final report without first holding a hearing, 
see 11 U.S.C. § 102(1), to allow creditors and parties in interest 
an opportunity to object to the allowance or amount of tax before it 
is paid.  Id. 1245 n.1, 1246. 
 
Jeffrey M. Vetter, trustee, prays authority to pay (1) post-petition 
taxes due the Franchise Tax Board for the year 2018 in the amount of 
$821.00; and (2) “an additional amount up to $2,000.00 for 
unexpected tax liabilities [that may arise in the future] without 
court approval.”  Motion 3:7-10, February 6, 2020, ECF # 183. 
 
As to the 2018 tax debt due the Franchise Tax Board, creditors and 
parties in interest have had an opportunity to contest the allowance 
and amount of the estate taxes in this case.  No objection has been 
made.  Accordingly, those taxes specified in the motion shall be 
allowed as an administrative expense under 11 U.S.C. § 503(b)(1)(B). 
As to the $2,000.00 discretionary tax payment, the court does not 
believe that such authority falls within the contemplation of 
Cloobeck, 788 F.3d at 1246, and the motion will be denied. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The chapter 7 trustee’s motion for allowance of administrative 
expense has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default 
of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise 
defend in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts 
of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The court allows 
California state taxes of $821 as an administrative expense under 11 
U.S.C. § 503(b)(1)(B). 
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that all other relief is denied. 
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6. 19-14352-A-7   IN RE: DASHAWN HOLLEY 
   JHW-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   1-17-2020  [22] 
 
   AMERICREDIT FINANCIAL 
   SERVICES, INC./MV 
   LAUREN RODE/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
   JENNIFER WANG/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2010 BMW 328i 
Value of Collateral: $7,225.00 
Liens Encumbering Collateral: $12,773.68 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Americredit Financial Services, Inc.’s motion for relief from the 
automatic stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the 
default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=19-14352
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=635082&rpt=Docket&dcn=JHW-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=635082&rpt=SecDocket&docno=22


7 
 

otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-
pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 2010 BMW 328i, as to all parties in interest.  The 
14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing may pursue its rights 
against the property pursuant to applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
7. 20-10154-A-7   IN RE: RANASUKHPAL JOHAL 
   HRH-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   2-14-2020  [14] 
 
   BMO HARRIS BANK N.A./MV 
   LAYNE HAYDEN/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
   RAFFI KHATCHADOURIAN/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2019 Hyundai Dry Van, 53', VIN 3H3V532C4KR800029; 2019 
Hyundai Dry Van, 53', VIN 3H3V532C0KR800030; 2019 Hyundai Dry Van, 
53', VIN 3H3V532C5KR318184; 2019 Hyundai Dry Van, 53', VIN 
3H3V532C5KR318248; 2019 Hyundai Dry Van, 53', VIN 3H3V532C7KR318249; 
2019 Hyundai Dry Van, 53', VIN 3H3V532C3KR318250. 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Subsection (d)(1) of § 362 of Title 11 provides for relief from stay 
for “cause, including the lack of adequate protection of an interest 
in property of such party.”  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(1).  Adequate 
protection may consist of a lump sum cash payment or periodic cash 
payments to the entity entitled to adequate protection “to the 
extent that the stay . . . results in a decrease in the value of 
such entity’s interest in property.”  11 U.S.C. § 361(1).   
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=20-10154
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=638491&rpt=Docket&dcn=HRH-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=638491&rpt=SecDocket&docno=14
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For 2019 Hyundai Dry Van, 53', VIN 3H3V532C4KR800029 and 2019 
Hyundai Dry Van, 53', VIN 3H3V532C0KR800030 the debtor has missed 3 
pre-petition payments totaling $3,955.75 (3 payments of $1,247.86 
each, 3 late charges of $62.39 each and 1 NSF fee in the amount of 
$25.00)due on the debt secured by the moving party’s lien. The 
Debtor has also voluntarily surrendered these vehicles to Movant 
pre-petition.  
 
For 2019 Hyundai Dry Van, 53', VIN 3H3V532C5KR318184, the debtor has 
missed 3 pre-petition payments totaling $1,998.37 (3 payments of 
$626.47 each, 3 late charges of $31.32 and a NSF fee of $25.00)due 
on the debt secured by the moving party’s lien. The debtor did not 
list this vehicle in his Statement of Financial Affairs. The debtor 
has also advised the Movant of his intent to voluntarily surrender 
this vehicle to the Movant. 
 
For 2019 Hyundai Dry Van, 53', VIN 3H3V532C5KR318248, 2019 Hyundai 
Dry Van, 53', VIN 3H3V532C7KR318249, and 2019 Hyundai Dry Van, 53', 
VIN 3H3V532C3KR318250, the debtor has missed 3 pre-petition payments 
totaling $5,970.19, (3 payments of $1,887.36 each, 3 late charges of 
$94.37 each and 1 NSF fee of $25.00)due on the debt secured by the 
moving party’s lien. Debtor did not list the three vehicles in his 
Statement of Financial Affairs. Debtor surrendered the first and 
third vehicles to the Movant, and expressed intent to voluntarily 
surrender the second to the Movant. 
 
The court does not address grounds for relief under § 362(d)(2) as 
relief is warranted under § 362(d)(1).  The motion will be granted, 
and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
BMO Harris Bank’s motion for relief from the automatic stay has been 
presented to the court.  Having entered the default of respondent 
for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the 
matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 2019 Hyundai Dry Van, 53', VIN 3H3V532C4KR800029; 
2019 Hyundai Dry Van, 53', VIN 3H3V532C0KR800030; 2019 Hyundai Dry 
Van, 53', VIN 3H3V532C5KR318184; 2019 Hyundai Dry Van, 53', VIN 
3H3V532C5KR318248; 2019 Hyundai Dry Van, 53', VIN 3H3V532C7KR318249; 
2019 Hyundai Dry Van, 53', VIN 3H3V532C3KR318250, as to all parties 
in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
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IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
8. 18-13672-A-7   IN RE: ARTURO/EMILIA GONZALEZ 
   JMV-3 
 
   MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR JEFFREY M. VETTER, CHAPTER 7 
   TRUSTEE(S) 
   2-1-2020  [143] 
 
   JEFFREY VETTER/MV 
   PATRICK KAVANAGH/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
   D. GARDNER/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Compensation and Expense Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
A trustee’s compensation is considered in accordance with §§ 326(a) 
and 330(a).  In 2005, “Congress removed Chapter 7 trustees from the 
list of professionals subject to the Section 330(a)(3) factors. . . 
. [and] introduced a new provision to Section 330 requiring courts 
to treat the reasonable compensation awarded to trustees as a 
‘commission, based on Section 326.’”  Matter of JFK Capital 
Holdings, L.L.C., 880 F.3d 747, 752 (5th Cir. 2018) (quoting 11 
U.S.C. § 330(a)(7)).  “[A] trustee’s request for compensation should 
be presumed reasonable as long as the amount requested does not 
exceed the statutory maximum calculated pursuant to § 326. [A]bsent 
extraordinary circumstances, bankruptcy courts should approve 
chapter 7, 12 and 13 trustee fees without any significant additional 
review. If the court has found that extraordinary circumstances are 
present, only then does it become appropriate to conduct a further 
inquiry to determine whether there exists a rational relationship 
between the compensation requested and the services rendered.”  In 
re Ruiz, 541 B.R. 892, 896 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2015) (second alteration 
in original) (citations omitted) (internal quotation marks omitted). 
 
In short, § 330(a)(7) “treats the commission as a fixed percentage, 
using Section 326 not only as a maximum but as a baseline 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=18-13672
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=618774&rpt=Docket&dcn=JMV-3
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=618774&rpt=SecDocket&docno=143
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presumption for reasonableness in each case.” Matter of JFK Capital 
Holdings, 880 F.3d at 755.  This provision “is best understood as a 
directive to simply apply the formula of § 362 in every case.” Id. 
at 753-54.  The “reduction or denial of compensation . . . should be 
a rare event” occurring only when truly exceptional circumstances 
are present.  Id. at 756. 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, the trustee has applied for an allowance of 
compensation and reimbursement of expenses.  The court finds (1) 
that the compensation requested by the trustee is consistent with 11 
U.S.C. § 326(a); (2) that no extraordinary circumstances are present 
in this case, see In re Salgado-Nava, 473 B.R. 911 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2012); and (3) that expenses for which reimbursement is sought are 
actual and necessary.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The chapter 7 trustee’s application for allowance of compensation 
and reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  
Having entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, 
timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows to the trustee compensation in the amount of 
$10,793.45 and reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $345.82.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
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9. 19-14182-A-7   IN RE: CHRISTOPHER CARLSON AND TERESA 
   WILLIAMS 
   RSW-1 
 
   MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF BARBARA FERRANTE 
   1-23-2020  [21] 
 
   CHRISTOPHER CARLSON/MV 
   ROBERT WILLIAMS/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Multiple Liens that Impair Exemption 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
LIEN-AVOIDANCE STANDARDS 
 
Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid 
a lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that 
such lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been 
entitled.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to 
avoidance of a lien that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an 
exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled; (2) the 
property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) 
the lien must impair the exemption claimed; and (4) the lien must be 
a judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest in property described in § 522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC 
Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2003).  Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien impairs an 
exemption “to the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) all 
other liens on the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption 
that the debtor could claim if there were no liens on the property; 
exceeds the value that the debtor’s interest in the property would 
have in the absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
REVERSE-PRIORITY ANALYSIS 
 
In cases in which there are multiple liens to be avoided, the liens 
must be avoided in the reverse order of their priority.  See In re 
Meyer, 373 B.R. 84, 87-88 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2007).  “[L]iens already 
avoided are excluded from the exemption-impairment calculation with 
respect to other liens.”  Id.; 11 U.S.C § 522(f)(2)(B).  
 
The court finds it unnecessary to apply the reverse-priority 
analysis individually to each of the respondents’ liens.  See In re 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=19-14182
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=634619&rpt=Docket&dcn=RSW-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=634619&rpt=SecDocket&docno=21
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Meyer, 373 B.R. at 88 (“[O]ne must approach lien avoidance from the 
back of the line, or at least some point far enough back in line 
that there is no nonexempt equity in sight.”).   
 
Under the reverse-priority analysis, Barbara Ferrante’s judicial 
lien would be the last judicial lien to be avoided because of its 
higher priority than the other judicial liens (but it remains 
subject to any senior consensual lien).  In determining whether 
Barbara Ferrante’s lien may be avoided, the court must exclude all 
junior judicial liens that would already have been avoided under 
such analysis.  See 11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(B); In re Meyer, 373 B.R. 
at 87-88.   
 
The senior judicial lien, plus all other liens (excluding junior 
judicial liens lower in priority), plus the exemption amount 
together equal $349,438.73. This sum exceeds the property’s value by 
an amount greater than or equal to the senior judicial lien.  As a 
result, Barbara Ferrante’s judicial lien may be avoided entirely.  
 
Because the highest-priority judicial lien is avoidable, all other 
junior judicial liens are also avoidable, and the reverse-priority 
analysis is unnecessary to apply to each judicial lien.  Stated 
differently, the sum of the debt secured by the consensual liens 
plus the debtor’s exemption amount equals or exceeds the fair market 
value of the real property, so all judicial liens on the debtor’s 
property are avoidable under § 522(f). 
 
 
 
 
10. 19-14182-A-7   IN RE: CHRISTOPHER CARLSON AND TERESA 
    WILLIAMS 
    RSW-2 
 
    MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF JORDANO'S INC. 
    1-23-2020  [26] 
 
    CHRISTOPHER CARLSON/MV 
    ROBERT WILLIAMS/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Multiple Liens that Impair Exemption 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=19-14182
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=634619&rpt=Docket&dcn=RSW-2
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=634619&rpt=SecDocket&docno=26
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LIEN-AVOIDANCE STANDARDS 
 
Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid 
a lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that 
such lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been 
entitled.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to 
avoidance of a lien that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an 
exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled; (2) the 
property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) 
the lien must impair the exemption claimed; and (4) the lien must be 
a judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest in property described in § 522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC 
Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2003).  Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien impairs an 
exemption “to the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) all 
other liens on the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption 
that the debtor could claim if there were no liens on the property; 
exceeds the value that the debtor’s interest in the property would 
have in the absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
REVERSE-PRIORITY ANALYSIS 
 
In cases in which there are multiple liens to be avoided, the liens 
must be avoided in the reverse order of their priority.  See In re 
Meyer, 373 B.R. 84, 87-88 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2007).  “[L]iens already 
avoided are excluded from the exemption-impairment calculation with 
respect to other liens.”  Id.; 11 U.S.C § 522(f)(2)(B).  
 
The court finds it unnecessary to apply the reverse-priority 
analysis individually to each of the respondents’ liens.  See In re 
Meyer, 373 B.R. at 88 (“[O]ne must approach lien avoidance from the 
back of the line, or at least some point far enough back in line 
that there is no nonexempt equity in sight.”).   
 
Under the reverse-priority analysis, Barbara Ferrante’s judicial 
lien would be the last judicial lien to be avoided because of its 
higher priority than the other judicial liens (but it remains 
subject to any senior consensual lien).  In determining whether 
Barbara Ferrante’s lien may be avoided, the court must exclude all 
junior judicial liens that would already have been avoided under 
such analysis.  See 11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(B); In re Meyer, 373 B.R. 
at 87-88.   
 
The senior judicial lien, plus all other liens (excluding junior 
judicial liens lower in priority), plus the exemption amount 
together equal $349,438.73. This sum exceeds the property’s value by 
an amount greater than or equal to the senior judicial lien.  As a 
result, Barbara Ferrante’s judicial lien may be avoided entirely. 
Thus, Jordano’s, Inc.’s junior judicial lien will also be avoided 
entirely. 
 
Because the highest-priority judicial lien is avoidable, all other 
junior judicial liens are also avoidable, and the reverse-priority 
analysis is unnecessary to apply to each judicial lien.  Stated 
differently, the sum of the debt secured by the consensual liens 
plus the debtor’s exemption amount equals or exceeds the fair market 
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value of the real property, so all judicial liens on the debtor’s 
property are avoidable under § 522(f). 
 
 
 
 


